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Planning Commission – Town Council Work Meeting
Electronic Meeting Minutes
Members Present: - Scott Enos - Presiding, Stephen Hull, Elizabeth Shoemaker, Cory Jones, Michele Mounteer, and Scott Keller.
Staff: Brian Preece-Town Planner, and Arlene Buehler- Clerk/Recorder. 
Public: Sheila and Lee Peterson, Kevin Balls, Bob Kowallis, and Carolyn Wade.
Call to Order: 7:00 p.m.

Prayer:  Scott Keller
Pledge: Scott Enos

Approval of Meeting Minutes January 23rd, 2020 – Scott Enos asks the Commission if they have read through the minutes from January 23, 2020 and if there were no questions he would accept a motion. Cory Jones makes a motion to approve the minutes for January 23rd, 2020. Elizabeth Shoemaker seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. Minutes are approved as written.
Public Comment – No public comments.
Preliminary Subdivision Application Located at 2727 West 2400 South, Owned by Jim and Carrie May – Brian Preece introduces the application, stating that this subdivision application was started last year and had obtained the concept plan approval. Originally the application had proposed three lots but they have changed it by reducing it down to two lots. Concurrently the Mays have also submitted a petition for annexation for the upper corner of one of the lots that is not currently in the town boundary. This will have to be annexed before the final plat can be recorded. Scott Enos just clarifies that it is acceptable to do both the subdivision and annexation at the same time. Brian Preece states yes, the annexation gets recorded before the subdivision plat can get recorded.  If the annexation does not go through the subdivision will not be valid as proposed. Scott Keller asks what kind of road will be used to access the properties. Brian Preece states there will be no road because both lots have access or frontage on the main road. Kevin Balls, representative for the May’s states that Brian Preece had already mentioned the issues that the engineer had requested and he will take care of those so he has nothing further to add. Scott Enos then opens up the public hearing. 
Public Hearing: Carolyn Wade requests a copy of the plat and asks what the intent of the owners of the subdivision, are they going to sell the properties or build two houses. Kevin Balls states that they ultimately intend on putting two houses on the properties, however it is under contract right now and they had potential buyers who wanted to put two homes on the lots but they won’t be able to do anything until this process is completed. No further comments the public hearing is closed.
Scott Enos asks the commission is they have any questions. With no questions he calls for a motion and reminds them to include the changes discussed on the plat within the motion. Cory Jones makes a motion to approve the application with the changes on the plat that was suggested by the town engineer. Scott Keller seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. The preliminary subdivision application is approved with said changes.

Business License Application for Lee and Sheila Peterson (Game Day Limited Edition LLC) Located at 3371 South 3400 West – Brian Preece states that this application has had several changes to it because they wanted to do it in the garage and that wasn’t allowed so they changed it up asking to be allowed to assemble the boxes or furniture inside the home. There was a question as to whether or not woodworking would be allowed and after Brian Preece has referred to the latest copy of the ordinance and to his knowledge that is no longer in the ordinance as a prohibited use, so that is no longer an issue. As the application now stands there isn’t anything that he can see that would hinder this application at this point unless there is something that comes up tonight that he hasn’t thought of or found that would disallow this application. His staff report reflects his recommendation of approval. Scott Enos turns the time to Sheila Peterson to explain her business. Sheila thanks the Commission for allowing them to consider this application, she understands that it has been kind of confusing because of the changes in the application has gone through and most of the changes have been to conform with the ordinance so that they would be allowed to make a living. Sheila states that they really love this area and want to be a viable part of it. After some technical issues are resolved she continues to explain the intent of her business. They will have all of the parts and pieces of wood cut out at a relatives shop in Ogden and then bring them to their house and put them together inside of the residence and then they would deliver them out to their customers. Sheila then asks if she needs an occupancy permit and Brian Preece states no but it will require an inspection before the business license is issued. Michele Mounteer asks the Peterson’s how long they are her for? Sheila Peterson states that they have a year to year lease with the Mitchell’s who have given their consent via a letter for the Peterson’s to have this business in their house and the letter states  “as long as they abide by all of the towns ordinances and or laws”. Discussion goes on as to the room or place that the business will take place. Elizabeth Shoemaker states that she would be more comfortable with them having the business in the garage rather than the house. Elizabeth also asks if they are granted the business will that stay with the house. Brian Preece explains that no it would not stay with the house however if the new tenants wanted to do the same type of business they would have to come before the town and apply for their own license. Scott Enos then opens up the public hearing.
Public Hearing: No Public Comment

The Planning Commission discuss the application and Scott Keller asks if they are planning on having any employees in the home. Sheila Peterson states yes they will have one, who is part-time at the moment because of the business being slow with the COVID 19 virus. Steve Hull asks about the percentage of the home that can be used for the business and states that the ordinance mentions that they can use an attached garage. Brian Preece did not recall that the town had made that change and apologizes for missing that one and states that to him it does read that they can use the garage. With this new information the Peterson’s would like to have the business in the garage. After some discussion about the use of the garage it is determined that they can use the garage as long as they only use 1000 sq. ft. or 35 percent of the sq. footage of the home. Scott Enos does not feel like this fits within the general plan and the agricultural status of the town. Sheila Peterson states that as Brian Preece stated earlier that they do not need a business license to do what they will be doing but they wanted to follow the rules and get a license. Michele Mounteer asks them if they intend on using the license to apply for financial aid. Sheila Peterson states no that is not the reason for the license, they would like to get a loan to help out but it is not required. Brian Preece states that as to the confusion as to the business not needing a license, if they have an employee they will need a license but if there was not an employee they would not be required to obtain one. With all of the changes that have taken place with this application there is a lot of confusion and he wanted to make that clear. Elizabeth Shoemaker again states she would be more comfortable with it just in the garage that would help keep them to the square footage they are limited to. She also has a concern that it might expand into a bigger business. Stephen Hull states that he is the odd one of the bunch, he feels like they are proposing a business that meets our ordinance and they would have to limit it to 1000 sq. ft. and doesn’t feel like they as a commission have a right to tell them where in the house they are required to perform the business as long as it is limited to the sq. footage and each year they would have to come back for a renewal, which would allow us to hold them to their original application. Scott Enos states that with all of the changes and conflicts he suggests that they re-apply and they would probably get approved. Brian Preece states that if it is a matter of changing the drawings and technical things he can do an inspection this weekend and verify that they would only be using the percentage allowed and make sure it meets all requirements but he doesn’t suggest denying the application, but rather continuing it or approving it with conditions. He also states it does seem right that they put it off another month for them to re-submit. The Commission approves things all the time with conditions which that is what it sounds like the Commission is wanting. Scott Enos calls for a motion for continuation. Mr. Preece ask to clarify are you going to continue it or approve it with conditions. Michele Mounteer makes a motion to approve the business license application with the condition that Brian Preece does an inspection and verifies that square footage and that the Peterson’s submit new drawings to indicate the use of the garage and office space before the business license is issued. Scott Keller seconds the motion and voting goes as follows:
          Aye
                  Nay                   Absent       

Chairman – Scott Enos   

           X


        

Member – Cory Jones


           X




Member – Stephen Hull
     
           X



Member – Elizabeth Shoemaker 
           X



Member – Michele Mounteer         
           X
The business license application for Sheila and Lee Peterson is approved.

Discussion on the Board of Adjustments – Brian Preece states that the town council asked him to talk to the Commission and ask you as a the Commission to consider changing the way the town currently handles the types of issues that the Board of Adjustment oversees. A lot of cities and towns are changing to what they call a hearing officer who is usually an attorney who specializes in these types of matters. The reason for this discussion is that our current Board of Adjustment probably has only met three or four times in the past 20 years and the members just don’t get much training or instructions on correct protocol or laws that they should follow when handling these issues that come up. Board of Adjustments are one of the main three risks for lawsuits in small cities and towns. It makes it hard for residents of the town who are on the Board of Adjustments to tell other residents no, or they cannot do what they are wanting in these difficult issues that require appeals to the board and have them still try and maintain civil relationships with their neighbors. Scott Enos states that if they have only met 3 times in the last twenty years what is the big deal? Brian Preece states because the few times that they met they came close to causing a lawsuit, so this is to avoid any lawsuits in the future. Mr. Preece states he is not here to talk you into it or discourage it. The Town Council felt like the town should possible make this change and so this is only a discussion tonight and if the Commission felt like this would be a good thing then he (Brian Preece) would draft up an ordinance and they would schedule a public hearing and go over a draft of it next month, Otherwise he would go back to the Council and tell them your opinion on the subject. Elizabeth Shoemaker asks what the Commissions role in this is.  Mr. Preece explains that the town council cannot make any changes to the Land Use Ordinance without a recommendation either positive or negative from the Planning Commission. So they are looking to you for either a thumbs up or thumbs down on this issue. Scott Enos advises the Clerk to schedule a public hearing for the next town meeting and the Commission will review the draft of the ordinance. Mr. Preece states that at that point the Commission would either make changes or approve the draft and send that on to the town council for their approval.
General Plan Discussion – Brian Preece states that this one can be better directed by Scott Keller since he was on the General Plan committee that met and discussed the general plan and is the reason that this issue was brought to the Commission. Scott Keller states that the changes that they were looking to possibly change such as roof pitch requirements and something as to the exterior décor having some rock or wood, something of that nature. Mr. Keller just wants to get the Commissions feeling on these things. Scott Enos asks if there is a summary as to the discussion from the meeting where this issue came about. Scott Keller states no there wasn’t much more discussion other than their main goal was to avoid flat roofs on future development in the town. Mr. Preece state it is a common thing for a town to have a standard pitch, and some towns do try to limit the amount of stucco on the exterior and then require so much rock or siding etc.  However you really need to be careful not to get to strict and limit people’s creativity. The discussion should really be tonight as to what are the kind of things the that you want to see and he suggests maybe going around and taking pictures of things that they want to see or possibly don’t like and then bring those back to the Commission for discussion and share those pictures and go from there. Scott Enos directs the clerk to put this on the agenda for next month for discussion. Scott Enos thanks everyone for their participation and calls for adjournment.
Meeting adjourned at 8:15 pm. 
______________________________

Submitted by Arlene Buehler, 
Charleston Town Recorder 

